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Minutes
Barefoot Council Meeting Napanee 9th/10th and 19th August 2018
Attendees:
· Gustavo Serrano (GS)
· Richard Kaufman (RK)
· Ludo Vrancx (LV)
· Svenja Hemplemann (SH)
· Richard Gray (RGy)
· Claire Mowday (CM)
· Brian Price (BP)
· Ben Groen (Athletes Rep) (BG)
· Robbie Groen (RG)
· Paul Turner (Secretary) (PT)
· Geoff Blaauw (Chairman) (GB)
· Geoff Davis (Chair of Standings list) (GD)
· Chris McWaters (CMc)

· Peter Franks (PF)

· Mike Molepske (MM)

· Fillipo Mussano (FM)

Betsy Gilman (BGi), Doug Gordon and Mark Shank were present and silent observers.

GB Opened the meeting and declared a full Quorum.

The minutes of the previous meeting were approved, proposed CM and seconded BP, and the council ratified our decisions made during the council video conference meetings.

Matters arising: BP asked if BG had discussed with cable operators about a cable barefoot. BG stated he has discussed with a number of operators and they were seriously opposed to operating the equipment at the required speeds and also were uncomfortable even for shoe ski (although Fillipo Mussano reported later that in Italy they do use cable to introduce shoe ski).

X Games format. BG reported that an x games format was run after the US Nationals and the meeting discussed adding to 2020 combined worlds and that the X games format is planned as a show event for the 2021 Senior Worlds.
GB thanked Richard Gray for his time as the previous council chairman and his current position as chair of the records committee.

GB then thanked all the council committees and singled out GS for specific thanks taking on country development, with specific on South America.

GB thanked the council members for their hard work.

The meeting was joined by Al Moynes the LOC lead for the 2018 worlds at Dream Lake Napanee. An overview of the coming championships was given including the proposed social events. Meals will be served at the lake and the LOC will have entertainment food and a bar on site every night. The council asked if transport could be provided for officials and the council on the closing night as we would like to avoid the risk of drink driving.

Al discussed boat shut down points and the council agreed to shorten the course by 5m at each end to provide a margin for error with the boats (note: the course is still sufficiently long to be well within lake length tolerance).

Live stream will be provided by Terry Jones www.barefootworlds.ca

Committees reports:

Standings List. GD questioned why we were doing the quarterly standings list as this adds extra work. The council confirmed that the regular update of the standings list is as a progression towards issuing a monthly or real time standings list. The council discussed the planned move to the IWWF EMS (Event Management System) which will use the Leon scoring system. It was generally agreed that the leon system will be a good move as it will be integrated into the EMS, however concerns were raised with regards to the import of data from the current Heany Scoring system. RK agreed to look at the data requirements from Leon and assess how we can migrate the data across the systems. The leon system can provide live (once the file is uploaded) standings list for world and confederation level. Countries will need to extract their standings list from the data.

Pan Am

A full report was issued to the council. RK reported that the year had a slow start due to weather but picked up. The US nationals had 65 skiers and a special thanks to RG for the supply of the new HD boat to shore video system which as been developed by the Tech committee with the support of Damir Zinn of Germany. 

The main focus of Canada has been on the world championships. GS reported that Mexico has a new lake and had 13 skiers at their first national which was supported by BG. GS also brought up the possibility of some skiers from Argentina, which we would like to encourage. Pan Am will continue to work on the development in this area and the council suggested that a letter of support could be given if required.

EA Report

EA Report was submitted to the council, LV stated that he has taken on the role of EA Barefoot President following some difficulties within the council, and this change of leadership has resolved the key issues, EA did not run a combined EA Championships this year and will not hold an Open or Senior Championship in 2018. The council will return to full combined championship from 2019. 

AO Report

AO Report was issued to the council. AO has been having a good couple of years with Tee-Jay Russo breaking the AO Jr records. Officials development is pushing hard and AO welcomes the IWWF grant. AO has made a big push for junior development holding ski camps and specific coaching opportunities.

The Philippines is likely to be the latest AO country to join the barefoot family in 2019. 

A combined Nationals with Australia and New Zealand didn’t happen in 2018, however a AO championship is planned for February 2019.
AO will hold full elections for their council in October 2018.

Australia have had some good success developing clubs in the outback and spreading Barefoot wider with the country areas.

The Adelaide show piece competition was a washout but did display great camaraderie amongst the skiers. 

PPG Committee lead by BP.

BP reported no issues with only some cleaning up issues still to do. A better role description for the skiers rep is required following discussions with BG.

Awards Committee

CM reported that the 2016 athletes of the year were David Small (GB) and Georgia Groen (NZL), and for 2017 Ashleigh Stebbings (AUS) and Keenan Derry (AUS). Nominations for 2018 close 17th November 18. 
CM stated that the awards are purely on performance and only open to Open skiers, all senior or junior results will not be counted. National, confederation and world results can count. Records are also included. CM stated her disappointment of the number of nominations received. Betsy Gilman said she had submitted Jackson Gerrard, however this was rejected on the basis of the Jr results.

History Committee

PT stated he had contacted Philippe Poyet of France and Geoff Davis to be on the committee and that he would like someone from PanAm. Betsy Gilman stated that John Cornish would be the ideal candidate for the PanAm area and would also be a good chair (he is a past president of the WBC). BGi will contact John after the meeting. (note whilst compiling the minutes John has accept the position). RG stated he has lots of history data he would like to provide.
Safety Committee

CMc  joined the meeting.

Chris outlined the safety structures and emergency action plans for the 2018 worlds. 

CMc then moved to general safety issues of the committee. The main concerns at this time is the identification of concussion. He concluded the discussion that it would require specialist doctors to diagnose concussion at the event, and that it is not practical to put the onous on officials to staop a skier who may have had a hard fall. It must be the call of the participant. However if a skiers is knocked out he must be withdrawn from the event and not allowed to continue to ski.

Discussions moved to general issues. CMc brought up the split of the seniors from the combined worlds and CMc disagreed with this split. GB outlined the pros and cons and that it provided the ability to grow the Open and Jr worlds with a long term aim of the Jr worlds becoming a stand alone event if we can grow the numbers. Seniors are a large demographic and this allows more skiers to attend and ski against age groups. CMc thanked the council as he had not looked at it in that light. 
CMc brought up some development ideas such as boom comps and badges. BG described the USA badge system and SH showed the EA badge system she is developing. PT mentioned that EA has rules to allow boom and shoe ski skiers to be able to openly compete with long line skiers in the same competition.

The minute badge was discussed and all agreed that this is an excellent system and a suggestion for officials badges as well to encourage new skiers to also become officials especially juniors. 

Technology Committee.

RG said we need to ensure IT manager is added to the LOC role in future as the competitions and social media are now very tech challenging.

It was noted that in the PPG it is the Council Chairman who is responsible to approve the championship IT/technology. PT stated that it might say the chair however this should be read as the chair delegation to the Technology committee chair.

RG stated he is starting to look again at splash eye for barefoot.

Officials Committee

MM joined the meeting. MM stated that 83% of the officials registered on the WBC website are up to date on the WBC Quizzes. 
MM stated that when we move to the EMS it is essential that the Officials history is transferred in (RK to ensure a methodology is available to do so). 
Some discussion was held as to the process an official should follow to become or upgrade their grade. The requirements are well documented however the process is un-clear. MM and BGi to look at defining the process clearly.

The officials committee must have a AO EA and PanAm membership.

A IWWF grant of $10,000 US has been awarded to the council to be spent by November. The grant will be provisionally split between the con-federations with $4,000 to PanAm, $4,000 to USA and $2,000 to EA. Each confederation chair has a copy of the plan and it is proposed that the money is spent within 3 tasks, Task 1 Local development, task two international or confederation development and Task 3 world level development. The funds are to cover cost of people providing training, support for the trainee official at a competition and to cover costs of facilities. Where possible receipts required and names of participants and judging level required. 

2022 Worlds Open and Junior Championship Chairman Required.
The WBC calls for a chair, BG later agreed to Chair this committee.
GB lead discussions on X games or world games inclusion. He noted that IWWF will not entertain Barefoot’s request for inclusion and that we must develop a format that can be used which has a fall back positions for rough water. GB called for a new committee to be formed for the show case event format, names suggest as initial members Pete O’Neil, Rob and Ben Groen, Mark Shank. RK agreed to chair this committee.
A further suggestion that we initially target the Over 40 world masters games. RG will explore this and report back in the next 60 to 90 days.

The meeting was joined by Peter Franks from Australia. The Australian federation would like to ensure that the 2020 Jr-Open format does not segregate out the open and Juniors. They would like to see the events fully integrated.

General Discussion 

GB suggested we need a short video clip for each event to describe what it is all about, so that hosts can play the clip before each event at a competition. This would support giving spectators viewing at the site or on line get a better understanding of our sport. BG agreed to look at this through the WBCentre.

2020 Geoff Blaauw will stand down as the WBC Chair. He will need a successor as he strongly believes the chairmanship should move before it becomes stale every 4 years (2 world cycles).

GB said that he still see’s to much politics within the sport and we all need to be more conciliatory, people should be treated with full respect. This would help keep good people within the sport. BP did stress people need to feel free to put forward different view and to challenge but this must be in a constructive way.

Fillippo Mussano of Italy (EA athletes rep) joined the meeting 

FM gave an overview of the Junior development programme they are running in Italy and discussed how this has helped develop skiers around specific Italian federation lakes. The Italian federation does provide a lot of support for Barefoot.

Fillippo said he was a fan of the X Games format as a show case, but he thinks the current format is good and should not change.

Fillipo was asked, if he would change one thing about the sport what would it be, he replied that there is not much to change, but if pushed he would change the first 3 to the final and the next 2 best scores to the first 4 and 1 best score to increase the challenge.

Officer election

Geoff Blaauw was voted in again as Chairman for his second term. Proposed CM and seconded PT

Paul Turner was voted in as Secretary for his second term. Proposed by GB and seconded by BG

The world Senior 2021 format was circulated before the meeting, the WBC voted on the adoption with a unanimous agreement.

GB outlined the current position of the 2020 Worlds. 

LOC is formed and is lead by Tim Hall. BP would like to do a presentation to the federations on the event and hand out some pamphlets during the event and will request permission from the 2018 LOC before doing so.

The host Hotel will be at the |Catholic club and the site has an improved club house ready for the event. The site is also very well protected. Tow boats will be either Prestige or Sanger depending on sponsorship.

MEETING CLOSED
2nd Meeting Post Worlds 19th August 2018

Attendees:

· Gustavo Serrano (GS)

· Richard Kaufman (RK)

· Ludo Vrancx (LV)

· Svenja Hemplemann (SH)

· Claire Mowday (CM)

· Brian Price (BP)

· Paul Turner (Secretary) (PT)

· Geoff Blaauw (Chairman) (GB)

· Geoff Davis (Chair of Standings list) (GD)

· Mike Holtz (MH)

· Oscar ‘Foot’ Mann

· Ashleigh Stebbings

Apologies:

· Rob Groen

· Ben Groen

· Richard Kaufman

· Richard Gray

Worlds Feedback:

What went well

· The event was bigger than just skiing

· Judges area was good

· Boats were excellent and identical

· Consistency of the water

· The officials were looked after very well

· Commentary was excellent and there for all events

· Andrew Martin the video person was excellent

· Dock Marshal made the event work well 

· Lead officials worked well with good delegation and no friction

· The interviewing of the skiers on the dock before and after during the finals made excellent entertainment

· Keenan Derry engagement with the IWWF social media, a real success

· The Leon Scoring system and the live update of the scores to the internet was excellent

· Ropes and handles were good 

What could have been better

· Use of leaders on the Jump lines as well as the slalom and trick lines would have avoided the minor issue on day two.

· Boat to shore video was good quality however only had one normal size TV (~48”) for the spectators and this was poorly positioned with glare from behind. Bigger and more screens would have been helpful

· More standardisation amongst officials, and improved training before the event. Action. MH will prepare an on-line judging standard GB to support.

· Need to have better CV’s for the judges so that the CJ can prepare better

· Need new Judges/officials

·  The CJ Secretary did not appear until day 2
· Protocols – Date time and formats were not really followed and we should do better next time.

8 or fewer Skiers to the Final rule 1904 (c) 
It was felt that the rule if 8 or fewer skiers then there is no heat but a straight final was not acceptable to the skiers and at the event this was changed by exception by the council. The Council agreed that the rule should be changed so that maximum of 5 skiers in the final.
The overall entry level was discussed and was considered poor. The open event specifically had a poor entry and was heavily supported by both Junior and senior skiers skiing in both categories.

Medal positions were discussed. Mainly with regards to run-offs. It was felt that if there was a tie for Gold or silver a Bronze medal should still be awarded.

Late federations. We had two skiers that turned up late to the competition and were skied out of sequence. They were late as we moved events forward due to good weather and excellent event management saving time. In future all skiers need to be on-site from the start otherwise they will not be able to ski if they are not on the start dock as required in the rules.

Skiers input
The 2021 Senior worlds split was felt to be a negative by the skiers and that the reasons for the change were poorly communicated

That dropping Jump for those over 45 as a overall score was also not liked by most skiers present at the skiers meeting

The skiers suggested moving the senior age from 35 to 40

2022 Junior - Open Format

PT to chair the rules sub-committee for this event. Suggestions included, larger finals, and a a possible 18 to 21 category.

Judging Peter O’Neil Joined and proposed we use more technology with the judging, shore judging being one option. The video quality at this site in the morning with the Sun position made this impossible and this could occur on many sites. It was also noted the influence on the judges from others in the room can be an issue. The Technical committee will continue to look at how technology can help.
CM stated she needs more nominations for the outstanding service awards for 2020, she will also send back to those who un-successful nominated people for 2018 why they were not selected and support them in re-submissions for 2020. Outstanding service awards committee should include, The Council Chair, the awards committee chair and Honoury life members.
2020 Worlds.

Leaflets have now been printed and some have been given out, everything is on track and looking good.

New dates were issued for the council telephone conferences 

The World Barefoot Logo will morph to the IWWF logo to keep consistency with other divisions.

GB Thanked everyone for attending and wished everyone a safe trip home.

Meeting closed.
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